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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

January 12, 2022
Conference Call
Board Members Participating:  Greg Szabo, Lily Clifton, Brent Stark, Dennis Mathews, and Nancy McDaniel.
Board Members Absent:  Reg George and Keri Clark.
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Joleen Ferguson (Washington Council of the Blind), Stephanie Face (Teacher Representative), and Krista Bulger (Parent Representative).
Ex-Officio Members Absent:  Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225) and Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington).

WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

January 12, 2022 – 7:30-8:20pm
Greg called the meeting to order at 7:30pm.  Greg announced that there will be an Executive Session immediately following the Board meeting.
Business Meeting:

Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of November 19, 2021. Since we did not have a quorum at the meeting, the November 19, 2021 board meeting minutes will be put on the March 11, 2022 board meeting agenda for approval.
New Business:
Superintendent’s Report

Scott reviewed the following:  

· Scott reported the following:
· Scott reported that the proposed legislation relating to interveners for deafblind students did not move forward in this legislative session.  We will be working with our partners from the Professional Educators Standards Board (PESB), the Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY), and the Governor’s office to continue to move this forward.  Scott met with Glenna Gallo, Special Education Director for the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) recently and mentioned this to her.  Glenna will be leaving OSPI soon to join President Biden’s cabinet.

· We recently hired a Fiscal Analyst for the Business Office, Heidi Quiogue and also a custodian, Josh Wieland.  In addition, we hired a new music teacher, Dr. Christopher Benfield.  We are working to hire intermittent Residential Life Counselors (RLC).  This is a critical need due to staffing issues relating to Covid quarantine guidelines.  
· As a state agency, we are required (per an Executive Order) to have our entire vehicle fleet be 100% electric by 2035.  We had already planned to have two additional vehicle chargers when the new Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) building is built, however, due to this, we have requested four.  We have several Outreach staff who travel great distances, therefore the electric vehicles may not be a good fit; however by this time next year we will have five Outreach staff who will be utilizing these vehicles.

· In December, the Governor’s proposed budget was released.  This includes a 3.25% general wage increase for all state employees and Governor Inslee is also proposing a lump sum payment to Washington Federation of State Employees (WFSE) and Washington Public Employee Association (WPEA) employees.  At this time, it is unclear how much the lump sum would be.
· A virtual bid opening was held for the new LIFTT building and by state law, we must award the project to the lowest bidder who was Pease & Sons.  All bids came in well over a million dollars over budget and we will be utilizing 19B funds (reserve account) to make up the difference.  Demolition is scheduled to begin at the end of January with completion by December of this year.

· Following our winter holiday break, we had a student return to campus who tested positive for Covid.  This week we had one additional positive case.  Of the 403 PCR tests that have been administered in our health center, we have only had two positive cases to date.  Although we feel good about our mitigation measures, this is very anxiety provoking for staff.  Scott ordered an additional 250 rapid antigen tests and 200 PCR tests, all of which have been received.  The Governor recently announced that the state is acquiring at-home tests and Scott is attempting to get 400 of these for residential students, Outreach staff who are not near campus and also on campus staff.

· The WSSB recently went out to bid for a new database for the Ogden Resource Center that will also be used by the deafblind project.  This project will be moving forward soon.

· Scott stated that the new playground project will be starting soon. The goal is to have the accessible swing-set and other items installed before the track meet in May.  The project cost is approximately $100,000.  Scott will be meeting with the students who proposed the project to provide them the information.
Committee Reports:
· Education Committee (Brent-Chair)

· No report at this time. 
· Buildings and Grounds Committee (Nancy-Chair)

· Scott said grounds look beautiful and the buildings are in great shape.  
· Management Committee (Greg-Chair)

· No report at this time.  
· Legislative Committee (Marci-Chair)

· No report at this time.
Miscellaneous:

· Stephanie reported that Amanda Rodda, Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI) is now the sixth teacher at WSSB who is nationally board certified.  Stephanie stated that passing the test during Covid is even more challenging.  Stephanie wondered if the WSSB has the highest number of nationally board certified teachers at a blind school.  Scott reported that we have two perpetual plaques, one in the Irwin building and the other in Old Main that have all of the teachers listed. In addition, each teacher receives a desk trophy.  Scott would like to celebrate Amanda at a future board meeting.  Scott also reported that we have two staff who have passed their National Library of Congress braille certification.  Dani Kala, who is our math TVI and Michele Doherty who is our instructional assistant/braillist.
Executive Session

An Executive Session was called to order at 8pm.  The Executive Session ended at 8:20pm.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:20pm.  The next Board meeting will be held virtually on March 11, 2022 at 11am.

Greg Szabo, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Superintendent’s Report – January 2022
Each month, I will provide a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  Each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more detail, information, or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of youth who are blind or visually impaired throughout Washington State. 

November

November 22:
Meeting with Professional Educator Standards Board (PESB)

November 23:
Campus tour with new employee, Heidi Quiogue (Fiscal Analyst)

November 23:
Podcast interview with staff from the American Printing House for the Blind (APH)

November 30:
Executive & Small Agency Cabinet meeting

November 30:
Meeting with WSSB staff regarding vehicle fleet

Highlight

With only a few days left in November, there wasn’t too much going on outside of the usual programs and services offered by WSSB.  I learned that the legislation I referenced last board meeting about interveners for deafblind students would not be moving forward this legislative session.  We will, however, continue to work with our partners from PESB, CDHY, and the governor’s office to have suggested legislation in place for the Governor to consider before the next legislative session.  

WSSB’s business office hired a new fiscal analyst, Heidi Quiogue.  We are excited that Heidi has prior experience working for other state agencies and was able to hit the ground running.  Also, in November, we welcomed Josh Wieland to our awesome team of custodians and Elle Horton to provide front office support in the Irwin school. It is great to get back to full staffing in most departments. 

WSSB has already begun working to comply with the Governor’s recent proclamation about electrifying our fleet of vehicles.  Because of the new proclamation, WSSB has planned to double our capacity, from two to four, of electric vehicle charges at our new building as well as adding four more EV charges behind the Ogden Resource Center. The Governor’s proclamation requires that 40% of our fleet are electric vehicles by 2025, 75% by 2030, and 100% electric by 2035.  Additionally, we identified several outreach service providers who are willing and able to switch to an electric vehicle as soon as they are available.  We have requested 5 electric vehicles to implement into our fleet. 

December

December 3:
ESD 112 Legislative Forum / Regional Superintendents Meeting

December 6:
Benefits of Audio Description in Education Contest (BADIE) meeting

December 7:
Meeting with Associate Director of Birth-3 Program and Pacific Foundation for Blind Children Director to discuss newborn screening grant opportunity

December 8:
Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) meeting

December 8:
Small Agency Cabinet forum

December 9:
Meeting with Washington State University staff regarding museum project

December 9:
Meeting with Pam Parker, Director of Outreach and State Vision Consultant and April Love, Southern Oregon Education Service District re Oregon Project

December 10:
Meeting with Greg Szabo to discuss January board meeting agenda

December 10:
Meeting with Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs re enrollment

December 10:
Meeting with Pam Parker and Jennifer Merry, Director of the Ogden Resource Center regarding APH Quota funds

December 13:
Pacific Northwest Association of the Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (PNWAER) board meeting

December 14:
Meeting with Pam Parker regarding WSDS and Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) grant opportunity

December 14:
Virtual bid opening for the Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) building

December 15:
Small Agency Cabinet forum

December 15:
Budget briefing for Executive and Small Agency cabinet

December 16:
PNWAER mixer

December 16:
Virtual winter holiday program

December 17:
Earthquake drill

December 20-23: Inventory

December 27-30:  Vacation

Highlight

The Governor’s proposed supplemental budget was announced in December. The Governor’s proposed budget is generally considered the high-water mark. We did not ask for any additional level of budgetary support this session.  Governor Inslee’s stated priorities this session are Homelessness, poverty, climate, and salmon recovery. While none of the priorities are directly connected to WSSB and the work we do, he proposed a general wage increase of 3.25% for all state employees which I am sure would be welcomed by all WSSB staff.  Additionally, his budget proposal included lump sum payments for employees represented by WFSE and WPEA.  At this point, I am unclear on how much each employee would receive if the “lump sum” budget proposal passes through the legislature. 

The new transition facility building project finally went out to bid.  There seemed to be ample interest in our project and we received seven bids.  Every single bid we received was over budget and it has been suggested by our Department of Enterprise Services (DES) project coordinator that this is likely due to the high level of market uncertainty. The lowest bid from Pease and Sons was accepted and WSSB will fund the difference between the allotted amount and the actual cost from our private/local funds.  We are expecting to begin demolition on the Ahlsten building in January.  The project is expected to be substantially completed by December 2022. 

The main highlight of December for me includes more opportunities to connect with our students and to watch many talented students perform at the virtual winter music program.  I thoroughly enjoyed their talents.  We had drummers, singers, saxophone players, rock bands and more.  I hope that you were able to enjoy the program as well. Every year this program fills my bucket with feelings of pride and joy. 

January

January 3:
BADIE meeting

January 4:
WSDS meeting

January 6:
Facility rental discussion

January 6:
Executive & Small Agency Cabinet meeting

January 10:
Education and workforce sub-cabinet legislative meeting

January 11:
PESB meeting

January 12:
Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

Happy New Year!  We began the year with a number of staff and students absent due to weather and the impact of the omicron variant. Due to significant weather in other parts of the state, all flights were cancelled for incoming students the first week of school in 2022.  I have continued to meet with our local health officials and area superintendents about the impacts of COVID. The omicron variant is spreading rapidly in our communities.  In preparation for what is to come, we have ordered 250 more rapid antigen tests and 200 more PCR tests.  WSSB students and staff have the opportunity to test each week. We have also coordinated with ESD 112 to provide another access point to COVID testing, both rapid antigen and PCR. We continue to evaluate our safety procedures and practices, adjusting and improving as needed. 

Ongoing

Meetings with department managers and administration team

PFBC meetings

Executive Cabinet meetings

Goal Council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

NWABA Board meetings

UEB committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind Board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings
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